Syllabus PSYC 271 – Brain & Behaviour Part 1

Course Information

General

Course: PSYC 271

Course title: Brain & Behaviour 1

Pre-requisites: PSYC 100 Semester and year: Fall 2023

Number of credits: 3.0

Learning hours: 96-120 hours (8-10 hours per week)

Modality: On-campus

Classroom accessibility: Wheelchair accessible, but no automatic door opener. Wide aisles and

includes accessible seating. For more information, visit the Queen's Accessibility Hub.

Course Description

An introduction to Biological Psychology. The course primarily focuses on the basics of neuronal operation, functional neuroanatomy, neuropharmacology, and other biopsychology methods. This will be followed by an examination of input (sensory) and output (motor) systems of the brain. Finally, topics relevant to learning and memory formation will be covered.

Intended Learning Outcomes

On successful completion of this course, students will be able to:

- 1. Summarize the foundations of biopsychology including evolution, neuroanatomy, and neuropharmacology
- 2. Describe the process of neural communication
- 3. Explain the neural mechanisms of learning and memory
- 4. Outline primary research methods in biopsychology
- 5. Recall and recognize sensory processing in visual, auditory, olfactory, taste, and somatosensory systems
- 6. Relate motor system function to sensory processing in humans

By Midterm Exam 1, students are expected to be able to compare and contrast the subdisciplines of biopsychology and identify their role in converging operations, describe how research on evolution of the human brain has changed over time, define epigenetics, and explain how it is transforming our understanding of genetics, identify and draw parts of the brain and brain cells.

By Midterm Exam 2, students are expected to be able to understand how neurons fire action potentials and communicate with one another and some mechanisms of drug action on these processes, compare and contrast brain imaging techniques, psychophysiological measures of brain activity, psychological and physiological brain measurement and forms of brain manipulation, identify the processes that our visual system uses to turn our physical environment into neural signals and how these neural signals operate.

By the Final Exam, students are expected to be able to identify the processes that our other (non-visual) senses turn our physical environment into neural signals and how these neural signals operate, explain what is meant by a hierarchy of central sensorimotor programs, and explain the importance of this arrangement or sensorimotor functioning (in other words, how we produce behaviours), how the brain acquires, maintains, and loses knowledge

By the end of the course, a student may be able to understand how our biological machinery allows us to convert physical input into sensory experiences, thoughts, and behaviour. At all points, students will be expected to be able to apply knowledge to new real or hypothetical scenarios.

Suggested Time Commitment

In this course, you should expect to invest on average 8 to 10 hours per week. This will include the time you spend in class, studying course material, and completing assignments, quizzes, and exams. You are encouraged to use a weekly study schedule (visit https://sass.queensu.ca/resources/online/exams) to avoid 'cramming'. This way you will be more likely to complete the course successfully and remember what you learned for longer.

Important University Dates

Please visit the Faculty of Arts and Sciences Sessional Dates website for all academic deadlines.

Required Course Textbooks

John P.J. Pinel & Steven J. Barnes. Biopsychology. 11th Edition. Pearson.

- Revel is the online e-text with practice quizzes and other study aids.
- Purchase online at the Campus Bookstore using this link.
- Redeem your access code and access the text using this link.
- If you have problems redeeming your code, please contact our Pearson Representative.
- The text is available as an e-text only, but you can upgrade your text to a looseleaf version through the textbook website once you have access.
- Earlier editions overlap, but don't cover everything.
- The same text is currently also used for PSYC 370 (winter semester).

Course topics

The exact chapter progression may slightly deviate from the following, which is presented as a guide (although exam dates are firm).

| Date | Topic | Chapter | | |
|--|--|----------|--|--|
| Sept. 5 | Course introduction | Syllabus | | |
| Sept. 7, 11, 12 | Biopsychology as a Neuroscience | 1 | | |
| Sept. 14, 18, 19, 21 | Evolution, Genetics, and Experience | 2 | | |
| Sept. 25, 26, 28, (no class Oct. 2); Oct. 3 | Anatomy of the Nervous System | 3 | | |
| Thurs, Oct. 5 | Midterm 1 | 1-3 | | |
| (Fall break) | | | | |
| Oct. 16, 17, 19 | Neural Conduction and Synaptic Transmission | 4 | | |
| Oct. 23, 24, 26, 30 | Research Methods of Biopsychology | 5 | | |
| Oct. 31; Nov. 2, 6 | The Visual System | 6 | | |
| Tues., Nov. 7 | Midterm 2 | 4-6 | | |
| Nov. 9, 13, 14, 16 | Sensory Systems, Perception, and Attention | 7 | | |
| Nov. 20, 21, 23 | The Sensorimotor System | 8 | | |
| Nov. 27, 28, 30 | Learning, Memory, and Amnesia | 11 | | |
| Dec. 4, 5 | Leftovers and review | 1-8, 11 | | |
| Exam period | Final exam | 1-8, 11 | | |

Course Technologies

Educational Technologies, Help, Privacy, and Accessibility

Be aware that your independent use of the website(s), programs, and/or application(s) used in this course, beyond what is required, is subject to their terms of use and privacy policy. In particular, this course makes use of Pearson Revel for some activities. Be aware that by logging into the site, you will be leaving OnQ; and accessing the Revel site is subject to Pearson Revel terms of use and privacy policy. You are encouraged to review these privacy documents before using the site.

REVEL

Revel is fully digital, and gives you a continuous, integrated learning experience. Highlighting, note taking, practice questions, digital interactives, and a glossary let you read and study however you like (including offline from your mobile device with the Revel app). Watch this video to learn more.

When you're ready, join the publisher's <u>course materials website</u>. If you need help, check out these Revel student resources.

Note that all quizzes, tests, assignments, etc. on Revel are *optional* – they will not count towards your grade – but are nonetheless recommended for practice and to help you study.

Accessibility

Queen's University is committed to developing courses that are accessible. The Course OnQ website was designed using the <u>Queen's Accessibility Guidelines for OnQ</u>. The course eText by Pearson, as well as the Revel website, were also designed to modern Accessibility standards. Students are encouraged to read about <u>Pearson Accessibility Information</u> and <u>Revel Accessibility Information</u>.

Notice of Recording

Classes will be delivered in this course in person, but may be recorded with video and audio. The recordings could incidentally capture your name, image or voice through the video and audio recordings. By attending these classes, you are consenting to the collection of this information for the purposes of administering this and future deliveries of the PSYC271 course. If you are concerned about this possible capture of your identity in the class, please contact the course instructor to discuss possible solutions.

To learn more about how your personal information is collected, used and disclosed by Queen's University, please see the <u>Notice of Collection</u>, <u>Use and Disclosure of Personal</u> <u>Information</u>.

Copyright of Course Material

Course materials created by the course instructor, including all slides, presentations, handouts, tests, exams, and other similar course materials, are the intellectual property of the instructor.

It is a departure from academic integrity to distribute, publicly post, sell or otherwise disseminate an instructor's course materials or to provide an instructor's course materials to anyone else for distribution, posting, sale or other means of dissemination, without the instructor's express consent. A student who engages in such conduct may be subject to penalty for a departure from academic integrity and may also face adverse legal consequences for infringement of intellectual property rights.

Communication

Contacting the Teaching Team

The teaching team's contact information can be found on the course homepage on OnQ. Our team consists of a course instructor, head TA, and section TA's. You will be assigned a section TA based on your name, as will be listed on the class website.

Questions about grades or personal matters should be handled in private meetings rather than public forums. Otherwise, please try an answer to your question by visiting the course discussion board on OnQ. There you'll find forums for course material, and coordination with fellow students. When confused about material, please search to see if your question has been asked already. Beyond this, please consult the table below about who to contact:

| I have a question about | Get an answer by |
|--|--|
| Clarification on course content Lecture material or readings Study group coordination Clarifications on grading policies Feedback on performance Contesting a grade Academic consideration | Searching the OnQ discussion forum, then posting; or Attending office hours Attending office hours, or Emailing your Section TA |
| Academic considerationDeferred exam requestsAccommodations issues | Accommodations and Learning Management Systems Assistant by email |
| Other administrative queries Contesting a grade, if this cannot be resolved with your section TA Technical issues with course software or online platforms | Emailing your Head TA |
| Any sensitive or personal issues still not resolved after speaking with the Accommodations Assistant or Head TA. | Course instructor by email |

When sending email, to ensure you receive a reply, please observe the following rules when submitting a question:

- Use your Queen's email account.
- Place "PSYC 271" in the subject line.
- Consult the above table to make sure the correct person receives your message.
- Email should NOT be seen as an alternative to meeting with the instructor (or the TA)
 during office hours. Nor should email be used as a mechanism to receive private
 tutorials (especially prior to tests) or to explain material that was covered in lectures
 you missed.
- If you do not receive a reply within two business days, please resubmit your question(s), escalating as necessary.
- All communications, whether by email, discussion forum or in person, should maintain professionalism.

Queen's Email

Further to contacting our teaching team, the university communicates with students via Queen's email. Please check your email regularly to ensure you do not miss important information related to the course.

Course Feedback

At various points during the course, you may be asked to take part in a variety of feedback activities, such as surveys and questionnaires. This feedback enables the teaching team to improve the course. All surveys are anonymous and are directly related to activities, assessments, and other course material.

Assessments

Weighting and Alignment with Course Learning Outcomes (CLOs)

| Assessment | Alignment with CLOs | Weighting |
|----------------|---------------------|-----------|
| Midterm Exam 1 | 1-3 | 25% |
| Midterm Exam 2 | 4-6 | 25% |
| Final exam | All | 42% |
| Participation | All | 8% |
| Total | | 100% |

Proctored Exams

Timing of Final Examinations: Once the exam schedule has been finalized, the exam date will be posted on your SOLUS account. The exam dates for each term are listed on the Faculty of Arts and Science webpage under "Important Dates." Student exam schedules for the Fall Term are posted on SOLUS immediately prior to Thanksgiving and on the Friday before Reading Week for

the Winter Term. Students should **delay finalizing any travel plans until after the examination schedule has been posted**. Exams will **not be moved or deferred** to accommodate employment, travel/holiday plans or flight reservations. For information regarding what is considered extenuating circumstances and qualifications for Academic Consideration, please visit the <u>Faculty of Arts and Science's Academic Consideration webpage</u>.

Students who do, for any reason, receive permission to write a deferred final exam will be expected to write their exam during the Faculty of Arts and Science deferred exam period in early January with exact time, date, and location TBA. Requests for individualized deferred exam dates will not be accommodated. The deferred exam is considered an official exam to which all the exam regulations apply.

Policy Review of Graded Work

Requests for assignment regrading may be made to your TA 48 hours after you have received the marked copy of your assignment, but no more than 10 days later. Be sure to read your TA's feedback carefully before you submit a review of graded work. To request that your assignment be reviewed, please include the following in your email:

- Your name, student number, and TA's name.
- The original copy of your marked assignment, attached.
- Your reason for the request:
 - The specific aspects of your assignment that you believe were not sufficiently awarded, referring to the categories of the rubric.
 - Why you believe that your assignment meets the criteria for a higher mark for each of the categories of the rubric that you indicated above. Please make explicit reference to the detailed descriptions of each category provided in the rubric.

If a review of graded work results in only a slightly different final grade, the original grade will stand. Should we find an error where marks were not assigned when they should have been or were missed in adding up the total score or were added up incorrectly resulting in a higher score than earned, the grade will be changed so that it is accurate. Grades would only increase or decrease if there was evidence of an error in marking, not simply because the regrader interprets or applies the rubric slightly differently than the original grader.

Participation Flexibility

Participation activities are designed to provide you with practice and reinforcement in retrieving and applying course concepts. You will obtain 1% for each activity up to a cap of 8%. However, there will be twelve participation opportunities, thereby allowing you to miss up to four activities without any impact to your grade. Note that participation activities do NOT have make-up dates. This is because of the interactive nature of the activities. Instead, academic considerations are accommodated by allowing for multiple missed activities, as described.

Participant Pool Information

Students in this course have the option of volunteering in psychological research conducted by faculty and advanced students in the Psychology Department. For every half hour of research completed, you can increase your final mark in this course by 0.5% up to a maximum of 3%. If you are enrolled in more than one eligible course, you will select the course toward which your research participation will be credited when you sign up for a study. You can complete studies toward each course. You cannot apply the same study credit to more than one course, and research credit cannot be used to improve a failing mark to a passing mark. The last day to participate in research for bonus credit is the last day of classes. For more details, please see the Departmental Participant Pool website.

Although participation is not a requirement, we do consider it to be an integral part of the course and encourage students to participate. Students gain valuable direct experience in methods of psychological investigation and contribute to research.

Each study has been reviewed in detail and cleared by the Department's Ethics Review Committee. Nevertheless, you may decline to participate, for any reason at all, in any study for which you sign up. You may also direct any ethical concerns to the researcher or Participant Pool Officer.

At the conclusion of each study in which you participate, you should be provided with information about the purpose of the study and other relevant details. The idea is to ensure that your participation will benefit your education, as well as add to the fund of knowledge in psychology. You are encouraged to ask questions about the research in order that you understand fully why the study is being conducted, and what your role is, as a participant.

How to sign up for studies

We use the website <u>Sona</u> for the participant pool. All students will be activated in the participant pool in the 3rd week of classes. If you have previously used the participant pool, you will use the same userid and password that you used previously. If you are new to the participant pool, you will receive an email with your login information during the 3rd week of class.

During the first week of the semester, you will be emailed a link to an online prescreening questionnaire. If you complete the larger prescreening questionnaire online, you may become eligible for additional studies, and those researchers will contact you directly to find a time to participate.

If you are in multiple 2nd year Psychology courses that use the participant pool, you must assign your credits to a particular course. For example, if you are in PSYC 271 you can have 3 credits assigned to it. If you have 4 credits assigned to that course, the extra credit won't count unless it's applied to another course. If you have credits assigned to the incorrect courses, please contact participant.pool@queensu.ca. The final day you can request a credit reassignment is the final day of class.

Signing up for studies is done through the Sona site directly: CLICK HERE

What if I don't want to participate?

Participation in research is entirely voluntary. If you want to earn credit but don't want to participate in a particular study, you can complete an alternative assignment instead. For the alternative assignment, researchers either will offer a walk-through of their experiment, or they will have you to read an article or blog post, listen to a short podcast, or watch a short video and then answer questions about it. To complete an alternative assignment, you must contact **the principal investigator** of a particular study (see the study's contact information on SONA for their email) before the last week of classes for the semester to complete the alternative assignment option. Although the length of studies will vary, all alternative assignments will last approximately 30 minutes, so you will earn 0.5% for each alternative assignment that you complete.

Off-Campus Students

Off-campus students: please note that you can participate in online studies and researchers who offer these studies also offer online alternative assignments.

What if I can't make a research appointment?

Please note: we understand that life happens and you may be unable to attend the session you sign up for as a result of extenuating circumstances. If you are unable to attend your scheduled session due to an extenuating circumstance, please contact the researcher directly to reschedule the session and/or receive an "excused no-show" notation. An "excused no-show" is guaranteed if you contact researchers 3 or more hours in advance of your appointment.

Research is an important activity that directly impacts science and society, and that also impacts a larger system (e.g., time in lab space is very limited and can be costly—for example, booking a 1 hour session in the fMRI facility costs \$400). We thank you in advance for ensuring that you attend your scheduled sessions, and that you follow up with the researcher as soon as possible if you miss a session due to extenuating circumstances. However, if you reach 2 <u>unexcused</u> no-shows in a given semester, you will not be able to sign up for additional studies/alternative assignments that semester. You will be automatically granted the ability to sign up for studies to earn research credit the following academic semester.

Who should I contact for help?

*Note: Your course instructor is not involved in the administration of studies and alternative assignments. If you have questions about studies, please contact the researchers listed on SONA. Questions about the pool (e.g., credits) should be directed to the participant pool coordinator at participant.pool@queensu.ca.

Policies

Class Attendance

Your presence and participation in class contributes to the knowledge and skills that you will develop throughout this course. I expect that you attend class regularly and participate in class learning activities. These provide active engagement, promote a deeper understanding of the course content, and contribute to your success in this course.

Academic Support

All undergraduate students face new learning and writing challenges as they progress through university: essays and reports become more complex; effectively incorporating research into writing becomes more important; the types of assignments become more diverse; managing your time and developing the skills you need to read and think critically gets more challenging. I encourage students to contact Student Academic Success Services (SASS). SASS offers many different ways to receive support:

- Free online or in-person <u>appointments</u> to get personalized support on writing and academic skills from expert staff and trained peers.
- Workshops and drop-in programs. SASS' Events Calendar lists events coming soon.
- Online resources that provide strategies for academic skills and writing development at university.
- If English is not your first language, SASS has specific resources for <u>English as Additional Language students</u>, including weekly programs and EAL academic skills appointments.
 You can meet on an ongoing basis with an EAL consultant to work on your academic writing, speaking, listening, and reading skills.

Accommodations for Disabilities

Queen's University is committed to working with students with disabilities to remove barriers to their academic goals. Queen's Student Accessibility Services (QSAS), students with disabilities, instructors, and faculty staff work together to provide and implement academic accommodations designed to allow students with disabilities equitable access to all course material (including in-class as well as exams). If you are a student currently experiencing barriers to your academics due to disability related reasons, and you would like to understand whether academic accommodations could support the removal of those barriers, please visit the QSAS website to learn more about academic accommodations or start the registration process with QSAS by clicking *Access Ventus* button at Ventus | Accessibility Services | Queen's (queensu.ca)

VENTUS is an online portal that connects students, instructors, Queen's Student Accessibility Services, the Exam's Office and other support services in the process to request, assess, and implement academic accommodations.

To learn more go to: https://www.queensu.ca/ventus-support/students/visual-guide-ventus-students

Our Psychology Accommodations and Learning Management Systems Assistant can provide further assistance and may be contacted by email at psyc.accom@queensu.ca.

Academic Consideration for Students in Extenuating Circumstances

Academic Consideration is a process for the University community to provide a compassionate response to assist students experiencing unforeseen, short-term extenuating circumstances that may impact or impede a student's ability to complete their academics. This may include but is not limited to,

- Short term Physical or Mental Illness or Injury (stomach flu, anxiety/depression, mononucleosis, concussion, broken bones, surgery, medical treatments, etc.)
- Traumatic Event/Confidential (Bereavement, serious injury, illness or required treatment for a significant other/family member or a traumatic event such as divorce, sexual assault, social injustice, etc.)
- Requirements by Law or Public Health Authorities (court dates, jury duty, requirements to isolate, etc.)
- Significant Event (varsity athletic event, distinguished event, serving in the Reserve Forces, etc.)

Queen's University is committed to providing academic consideration to students experiencing extenuating circumstances. For more information, please see the <u>Senate Policy on</u> Academic Consideration for Students in Extenuating Circumstances.

Each Faculty has developed a protocol to provide a consistent and equitable approach in dealing with requests for academic consideration for students facing extenuating circumstances. For more information, undergraduate students in the Faculty of Arts and Sciences should consult the Faculty's webpage on <u>Academic Consideration in Extenuating Circumstances</u> and submit a request via the <u>Academic Consideration Request Portal</u>. Students in other Faculties and Schools who are enrolled in this course should refer to the protocol for their home Faculty.

Students are encouraged to submit requests as soon as the need becomes apparent and to contact our Psychology Accommodations and Learning Management Systems Assistant by email at psyc.accom@queensu.ca as soon as possible once academic consideration has been granted. Any delay in contact may limit the options available for academic consideration.

For more information on the Academic Consideration process, what is and is not an extenuating circumstance, and to submit an Academic Consideration request, please see the Faculty of Arts and Science's <u>Academic Consideration website</u>. ASO courses include links to information on **Academic Consideration** on your **Course Homepage** in onQ.

Queen's Policy Statement on Academic Integrity

Queen's University is dedicated to creating a scholarly community free to explore a range of ideas, to build and advance knowledge, and to share the ideas and knowledge that emerge from a range of intellectual pursuits. Queen's students, faculty, administrators and staff therefore all have responsibilities for supporting and upholding the fundamental values of academic integrity. Academic integrity is constituted by the five core fundamental values of

honesty, trust, fairness, respect and responsibility and by the quality of courage. These values and qualities are central to the building, nurturing and sustaining of an academic community in which all members of the community will thrive. Adherence to the values expressed through academic integrity forms a foundation for the "freedom of inquiry and exchange of ideas" essential to the intellectual life of the University.

The following statements from "The Fundamental Values of Academic Integrity" (2nd edition), developed by the International Center for Academic Integrity (ICAI), contextualize these values and qualities:

- Honesty Academic communities of integrity advance the quest for truth and knowledge through intellectual and personal honesty in learning, teaching, research, and service.
- Trust Academic communities of integrity both foster and rely upon climates of mutual trust. Climates of trust encourage and support the free exchange of ideas which in turn allows scholarly inquiry to reach its fullest potential.
- Fairness Academic communities of integrity establish clear and transparent expectations, standards, and practices to support fairness in the interactions of students, faculty, and administrators.
- 4. **Respect** Academic communities of integrity value the interactive, cooperative, participatory nature of learning. They honour, value, and consider diverse opinions and ideas.
- 5. **Responsibility** Academic communities of integrity rest upon foundations of personal accountability coupled with the willingness of individuals and groups to lead by example, uphold mutually agreed-upon standards, and take action when they encounter wrongdoing.
- 6. **Courage** To develop and sustain communities of integrity, it takes more than simply believing in the fundamental values. Translating the values from talking points into action -- standing up for them in the face of pressure and adversity requires determination, commitment, and courage.

Students are responsible for familiarizing themselves with and adhering to the Senate regulations concerning academic integrity, along with Faculty or School specific information. Departures from academic integrity include, but are not limited to, plagiarism, use of unauthorized materials, facilitation, forgery and falsification. Actions which contravene the regulation on academic integrity carry sanctions that can range from a warning, to loss of grades on an assignment, to failure of a course, to requirement to withdraw from the university.

Inclusion

Land Acknowledgement

The territory that Queen's University occupies is included in the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement between the Iroquois Confederacy and the Confederacy of the Ojibwe and Allied Nations to peaceably share and care for the resources around the Great

Lakes. The Kingston Indigenous community continues to reflect the area's Anishinaabek and Haudenosaunee roots. There is also a significant Métis community as well as First Peoples from other Nations across Turtle Island present here today. To read more about the history of the land, see the *Queen's Encyclopedia* and to learn more about land acknowledgements, see the *Office of Indigenous Initiatives*.

Equity, Diversity, and Inclusivity Statement

Queen's University recognizes that the values of equity and diversity are vital to and in harmony with its educational mission and standards of excellence. It acknowledges that direct, indirect, and systemic discrimination exists within our institutional structures, policies, and practices and in our community. These take many forms and work to differentially advantage and disadvantage persons across social identities such as race, ethnicity, disability, gender identity, sexual orientation, faith, and socioeconomic status, among other examples. In this class I will work to promote an anti-discriminatory, anti-racist and accountable environment where everyone feels welcome. Every member of this class is asked to show respect for every other member.

Building a Classroom Community

University is a place to share, question, and challenge ideas. Each student brings a different set of lived experiences. You can help to create a safer, more respectful classroom community for learners by following these guidelines:

- Make a personal commitment to learn about, understand, and support your peers.
- Assume the best of others and expect the best of them.
- Recognize and value the experiences, abilities, and knowledge each person brings to the course.
- Acknowledge the impact of oppression on other people's lives and make sure your words and tone are respectful and inclusive.
- Encourage others to develop and share their ideas.
- Pay close attention to what your peers say/write before you respond. Think through and re-read what you have written before you post online or send your comments to others.
- Be open to having your ideas challenged and challenge others with the intent of facilitating growth.
- Look for opportunities to agree with one another, building on and intentionally referencing peers' thoughts and ideas; disagree with ideas without making personal attacks, demeaning, or embarrassing others.

Fostering Accessibility

All of us have a shared responsibility for fostering accessibility and promoting meaningful inclusion of those with disabilities. The <u>Accessibility Hub</u> at Queen's University's Human Rights & Equity Office offer a host of <u>tutorials</u> that provide us all with practical tips for:

• creating accessible documents, e.g., to submit to your teaching team or share with peers in peer feedback activities/in a presentation,

- emails, e.g., while communicating with group members or your teaching team, and
- meeting practices (e.g., in tutorials/labs/seminars or virtual meetings.

Name/Pronoun

If, for whatever reason, you wish to change how your name appears in onQ and/or on class lists, please follow these steps. You may also use this process to add your pronouns to the appearance of your name.

- 1. Log into SOLUS.
- 2. Click on Personal Information tab.
- 3. Click on the Names tab
- 4. Click on the Add New Name tab
- 5. Choose Preferred from the Name Type drop down menu
- 6. Enter the name you would like to appear in onQ and/or on class lists.
- 7. Click Save.

Please allow 24 to 48 hours for your name to be registered within the system. If you have further questions or concerns, please contact ITS at Queen's University.